B. of D. Jan. 11/61

11 (

A Board of Directors meeting was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Thursday, January 12th at 8:00 p.m. the President Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board meeting were adopted as read.

The President reported that he had purchased the Gestetner Machine and that it was satisfactory.

The Treasurer, Bill McAdie give an interem financial report, as follows:

Present Bank Balance

\$3,800.00

Anticipated revenues

4,090.00

expenditures

2,000.00

Balance

\$2,090.00

M/S J. MacLeod, N. Nicholson "That we give \$2500.00 to the Trustees for investment."

Carried

The secretary as previously requested presented the meeting with information and prices regarding various tape-recorders.

M/S NacMillan, MacLeod "That we spend \$300.00 for the purchase of the Phillips Continental 400 tape-recorder."

Carried

A letter was read from Mrs. F. Dwyer, secretary, Nemata Garrison Boys Pipe band, requesting a copy of our Constitution. (Calgary)

The secretary was asked to send a copy of the Constitution to Mrs. Dwyer.

The secretary reported that the following dates for the Bi-monthly Competitions were arranged with the Armoury.

February 10th April 21st June 16th

A letter was also sent to Col. Bell-Irving requesting the use of the Armoury for the Indoor Meet on March 25th or March 18th as an alternate date.

John MacLeod agreed to look after the purchasing of the liquid refreshment for the banquet.

Adjournment, 10:15 p.m.

C D Walher.

B. of D. Jan.11/61

A Board of Directors meeting was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Thursday, January 12th at 8:00 p.m. the President Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of thn last Board meeting were adopted as read.

The President reported that he had purchased the Gestetner Machine and that it was satisfactory.

The Treasurer, Bmill McAdie gave an interim financial report, as follows:

Present Bank Balance \$3,800.00
Anticipated revenues \$4,090.00
" expenditures \$2,000.00
Balance \$2,090.00

M/S J. MacLeod, N. Nicholson "That we give \$2500.00 to the Trustees for investment."

Carried

The secretary as previously requested presented the meeting with inform-ation and prices regarding various tape-recorders.

M/S MacMillan, MacLeod ."That we spend \$300.00 for the purchase of the Phillips Continental 400 tape-recorder."

Carried

A letter was read from Mrs. F. Dwyer, secretary, Nemata Garrison Boys Pipe band, requesting a copy of our Constitution. (Calgary)

The secretary was asked to send a copy of the Constitution to Mrs. Dwyer.

The secretary reported that the following dates for the Bi-monthly Comp-etitions were arranged with the Armoury.

February 10th April 21st June 16th

A letter was also sent to Col. Bell-Irving requestin the use of the Armoury for the Indoor Meet on March 25th or March 19th as an alternate date.

John MacLeod agreed to look after the purchasing of the liquid refresh-ment for the banquet.

Adjournment, 10:15 p.m.

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Friday, February 3rd at 8:20 pm, the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meeting were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the secretary of the joint White Heather Committee giving a lineup of the artists for the 1961 show.

The Treasurer, Bill McAdie reported that the banquet at the Stanley Park Sports Pavilion, was a financial success and showed a profit of \$14.97.

The following matters pertaining to the Indoor Meet were dealt with:

There was a discussion regarding having a solo drumming competition at the Meet. It was decided to give this competition a trial at one of the Bi-monthly competitions first.

M/B McPhail, McAdie "That we have the Open Sword Dance for competition at the Meet.

Carried.

The following names were submitted for the judging panel:

Alex Johnston Archie MacIndewar Jas. MacMillan Ian Inkster John Robertson Angus MacLean Albert Whyte George Allan Wm. Lamont

Ed. Esson said that he had a conversation with Don MacLaren, allthough MacLaren was retired from TCA he could still probably arrange to have a judge brought out from the East on afree pass. Ed Esson left the meeting to telephone MacLaren and returned shortly saying, that MacLaren said the free pass for a judge could still be arranged.

The judges KKKKK suggested were Duncan, Detroit and MacNeil, Montreal. The President agreed to write Duncan fist and failing success to then write MacNeil, this to be done after confirmation of the pass from TCA.

The mover and the seconder (MacKenzie, McAdie) of the motion "That local judges be used at the Indoor Meet" agreed to withdraw the motion.

The following committees were apointed for the Meet:

Chief Steward

Alistair Baillie (to appoint own com)

Scorer

Georgina MacPhail

Trophy

Jas. MacMillan

Prize

D. Urquhart, President & Secretary

Door

C. MacKenzie

M/S MacPhail, MacLeod "That in the event we are able to arrange free transportation for Duncan or MacNeil through TCA, that we pay a fee of \$100.00.

Carried.

It was suggested that the secretary contact Ian Inketer to judge the next Bi-monthly competition.

Adjournment; 10:00 p.m.

C 9 Waller

B. of D. Feb. 3/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Friday, February 3rd at 8:20 pm, the President, Ian Wialker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meetin,, were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the secretary of the joint White Heather Committee giving a lineup of the artists for the 1961 show. The Treasurer, Bill McAdie reported that the banquet at the Stanley Park Sports Pavilion was a financial success and showed a profit of \$14.97.

The following matters pertaining to Indoor Meet were dealt with: There was a discussion regarding having a solo drumming competition at the Meet. It was decided to give this competition a trial at one of the Bi-monthly competitions first.

M/S McPhail McAdie "That we have the Open Sword Dance for competition at the Meet."

The following names were submitted for the judging panel:
Alex Johnston Ian Inkster Albert Whyte
Archie MacIndewar John Robertson George Allan
Jas. MacMillan Angus MacLean Wm. Lamont

Ed. Esson said that he had a conversation with Don MacLaren, although MacLaren was retired from TCA he could still probably arrange to have a judge brought out from the East on a free pass. Ed Eddon left the meeting to telephone MacLaren and returned shortly saying, that MacLaren said

the free pass for a judge could still be arranged.

The judges suggested were Duncan, Detroit and MacNeil Montreal. The President agreed to write Duncan fist and failing success to then write MacNeil, this to be done after confirmation of the pass from TCA.

The mover and the seconder (MacKenzie, McAdie) of the motion "That local judges be used at the Indoor Meet" agreed to withdraw the motion.

The following committees were apointed for the Meet: Chief Steward Alistair Baillie (to appoint oar com)

Scorer Georgina MacPhail Trophy Jas. MacMillan

Prize D. Urquhart, President & Secretary

Door C. MacKenzie

M/S MacPhail, MacLeod "That in the event we are able to arrange free transportation for Duncan or MacNeil through TCA, that we pay a fee of \$100.00.

Carried.

It was suggested that the secretary contact Ian Inkster to judge the next Bi-monthly competition.
Adjournment; 10:00 p.m.

Predident

Reg. Feb. 24/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, February 24th at 8:00 p.m. in the Seaforth Armoury, the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General meeting were adopted as read.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meeting were read to keep the membership informed.

The President reported that he was having some difficulty with T.C.A. regarding arranging a free pass for the piping judge's transportation. He said that he would know definitely by the weekend and that if he did not hear from T.C.A. he was writing Don MacLaren, and if no success with MacLaren we would have to revert to the former suggestion of using local judges.

Suggested for drumming judge was, Malcolm Graham, Vancouver Police and Saunders, Engineers.

Georgina MacPhail agreed to arrange for the Dancing judge.

Regarding the catering for lunch and supper at the Meet the secretary reported that the Ladies Auxiliary of the Seaforth's might not be able to handle it this year. Ed Esson said that the Seargent's Mess might be able to look after this for us.

The President reported that he would like to expand the Newsletter, to take advertizing to help defray expenses, also to arrange it in magazine form.

M/S G. Allan, J. MacMillan "That we expand the Newsletter into magazine form, this to be on a trial basis for one year." Carried.

Reg. Feb. 24/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, February 24th at 8:00 p.m. in the Seaforth Armoury, the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General meeting were adopted as read.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meeting were read to keep the membership informed.

The President reported that he was having some difficulty with TCA regarding

arranging a free pass for the piping judge's transportation. He said that he would ,know definitely by the weekend and that if he did not hear from T.C.A. he was writing Don MacLaren, and if no success with MacLaren we would have to revert to the former suggestion of using local judges.

Suggested for drumming judge was, Malcolm Graham, Vancouver Police and Saunders, Engineers.

Georgina MacPhail agreed to arrange for the Dancing judge.

Regarding the catering for lunch and supper at the Meet the secretary reported that the Ladies Auxilliary of the Seaforth's might not be able to handle it this year. Ed Esson said that the Seargent's Mess might be able to look after this for us.

The President reported that he would like to expand the Newsletter, to take advertizing to help defray expenses, also to arrange it in magazine form.

M/S G. Allan, J. MacMillan "That we expand the Newsletter into magazine form, this to be on a trial basis for one year." Carried.

over-

Mr. MacDougal agreed to assist Mr. MacKenzie with the doors.

The President welcomed Mr. Robert Young to the meeting.

Adjournment: 8:30 p.m.

C D Walley

AND REPORT OF THE PROPERTY OF

эмэйсобарсаныяннай паўг

Mr. MacDougal agreed to assist Mr. MacKenzie with the doors.

The President welcomed Mr. Robert Young to the meeting.

Adjournment: 8:30 p.m.

B. of D. Mar. 10/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Friday, March 10th at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Directors meeting were adopted as read.

The President reported that he had received a letter from George Duncan, Detroit, accepting the invitation to judge at the Indoor Meet. The President said that he would write Duncan and ask him to bring his pipes. It was agreed that we should hold a reception for Duncan, on the Monday following the Meet.

The Secretary reported that the arrangements for catering at the Meet were being taken care of by the Sergeant's Mess. He also reported that the agreement with the Armoury this year for the Meet contained a clause, requiring us to insure the building against loss from fire. Several estimates had been received, the lowest being \$55.00.

M/S MacPhail, MacKenzie "That we insure the Armoury for the Meet, the premium to be \$55.00."

Carried.

The following members were elected to membership:

Mrs. V. Bennie

Donald MacAulay

Robert Young

Carnet Snow

Ian MacDougall

John MacLeod reporting on the accounties, asid that from information he had received, that the hanging of flags would not help the problem, that the sound would only travel through them.

Georgina MacPhail agreed to contact the Sun and Province music editors regarding publicity.

B. of D. Mar. 10/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Friday, March 10th at 8:00 p.m., tae President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Directors meeting were adopted as read.

The President reported that he had received a letter from George Duncan, Detroit, accepting the invitation to judge at the Indoor Meet. The President said that he would write Duncan and ask him to bring his pipes. It was agreed that we should hold a reception for Duncan, on the Monday following the Meet.

The Secretary reported that the arrangements for catering at the Meet were being taken care of by the Sergeant's Mess. He also reported that the agreement with the Armoury this year for the Meet contained a clause, requiring us to insure the building against loss from fire. Several estimates had been received, the lowest being \$55.00.

M/S MacPhail, MacKenzie "That we insure the Armoury for the Meet, the premium to be \$55.00. Carried:

The following members were elected to membership:
Mrs. V. Bennie Donald MacAulay
Robert Young Garnet Snow Ian MacDougall

John MacLeod reporting on the acoustics, asid that from information he nad received, that the hanging of flags would not help the problem, that the sound would only travel through them.

Georgina MacPhail agreed to contact the Sun and Province music editors regarding publicity.

M/S Duncan, MacPhail "That we hold the elimination competition with the best six competing in the finals, also that the rules regarding the awarding of prizes of the Bi-monthly Competitions shall apply up to the 4th prize."

Carried.

M/S Duncan, MacKenzie "That we incorporate a Junior Quartette competition in the list of events this year, and the age limit for contestants to be 18 years."

Carried.

M/S Duncan, MacPhail "That George Allan be appointed judge of the short leats." Carried.

Adjournment: 9:45p.m.

President aller

M/S Duncan, MacPhail "That we hold the Elimination competition with the best six competing in the finals, also that the rules regarding the awarding of prizes of the Bi-monthly Competitions shall apply up to the 4th prize."

Carried.

M/S Duncan, MacKenzie "That we incorporate a Junior Quartette competition in the list of events this year, and the age limit for contestants to be 18 years."

Carried.

M/S Duncan, MacPhail "That George Allan be appointed judge of the short leats." Carried.

Adjournment

9:45p.m. President

Waller.

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Thursday, April 13th at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Directors meeting were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the Portland Highland Games Association, requesting copies of our Piping Rules, also a list of the Piobair-eached Tunes for the competition.

The Treasurer gave an interm report of the Indoor Meet. He reported that we were a little shead over the previous year, our deficit this year being \$247.98.

The price of the programs for the Indoor Meet was discussed. It was suggested that we might have a less elaborate program, with perhaps a souvenir program issued every five years.

M/S McAdie, Esson "That a honorarium of \$50.00 be given to Jack MacGregor, the Armoury caretaker, for his assistance during the Meet."

Carried.

M/S Esson, MacLeod "That we pay the Scaforth's \$30.00, this being our share of the cost of the scating."

Carried.

Ed. Esson consented to judge the next Bi-monthly competition.

There was a discussion regarding the possibility of holding arumming competitions, on a similar basis as the piping at the Bi-monthly Competitions. It was the feeling of the meeting that this type of competition was not in the field of this Association.

M/S MacLeod, MacVicar "That the matter of Drumming Competitions be tabled."

Carried.

M/S Esson, Duncan "That we donate \$50.00 to the Vancouver Ladies! Pipe Band for their 1961 Festival.

Carried.

The following applications for membership were received:

Hugh Lamont Associate Member
Wm. Lockie Active "
T.A.Richardson Associate "

Angus MaoLean Active "

M/B MacKenzie, Esson "That these applicants be accepted into the membership."

Carried.

Adjournment, 9:45 p.m.

B. of D. Apr. 13/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Thursday, April 13th at 8:00pm, the president Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Directors meeting were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the Portland Highland Games Association, requesting copies of our Piping Rules, also a list of the Piobair-eached Tunes for the competition.

The Treasurer gave an interim report of the Indoor Meet. He reported that we were a little ahead over the previous year, our deficit this year being \$247.98.

The price of the programs for the Indoor Meet was discussed. It was suggested that we might have a less elaborate program, with perhaps a souvenir program issued every five years.

M/S McAdie, Esson "That an honorarium of 50.00 be given to Jack MacGregor, the Armoury caretaker, for his assistance during the Meet."

Carried.

M/S Esson, MacLeod "That we pay the Seaforth's \$30.00\$ this being our share of the cost of the seating." Carried.

Ed Esson consented to judge the next Bi-monthly competition.

There was a discussion regarding the possibility of holding Drumming competitions, on a similar basis as the Piping at the Bi-monthly CornoPtitions. It was the feeling of the meeting that this type of competition was not in the field of this Association.

M/S MacLeod, MacVicar "That the matter of Drumming Competitions be tabled."

Carried.

M/S Esson, Duncan "That we donate \$50.00 to the Vancouver Ladies' Pipe Band for their 1961 Festival. Carried.

The following applications for membership were received: Hugh Lamont Associate Member

Wm. Lockie Active "T.A.Richardson Associate "Angus MacLean Active "

 $\mbox{M/S}$ MacKenzie, Esson "That these applicants be accepted into the membership."

Carried.

Adjournment, 9;45pm

BI-MONTHLY COMPETITIONS

Receipts \$124.70 Expenditures \$155.21 Decidit \$30.51

Donald Urquhart reporting for the Trustees, presented the following: STATEMENT OF ASSETS, TRUST ACCOUNT, Mar. 31, 1961

> Assets March 31,1965 \$8,149.31 Assets March 31,1961 \$10,966.95 Net Gain for year \$2,817.64

M/S Mumford, MacLean "That the Treasurer's report be accepted. Carried.

M/S Mumford, MacPhail "That the Trustee's report be accepted.

In the Election of Officers for the ensuing year, Ian/Walker was unan-imously elected President. Charles MacKenzie, unanimously elected Vice-President.

The following members were nominated (those marked X elected) for the Board of Directors:

> R. MacVicar X S. Nellies W. McAdie X G. Cameron

D. Murray R. Young J. MacLeod E. Esson

A. MacLean A. Duncan X

G. MacPhail N. Nicholson

H. Mumford G. Allan X

I. MacDougall

Dr. Norman A. MacKenzie and The Honourable Frank M. Ross were nominated for Honourary President. The meeting agreed to invite Hon. Frank Ross first and his failing to accept to then invite Dr. MacKenzie.

The following is a list of members present at the Annual Meeting:

I. Walker H. Mumford A. MacLean R. MmoVicar D. Murray J. MacLeod A. McAdie I. MacDou R. Young MacDougall E. Esson D. Urquhart G. Cameron A. Duncan S. Nellies G. MacPhail

D. MacDougall

Adjournment: 10:00 p.m.

Х

Ann. Gen. Apr. 27/61

BI-MONTHLY	COMPETITIONS	Receipts	\$124.70
		Expenditures	\$155.21
		Deficit	\$30.51

Donald Urquhart reporting, for the Trustees, presented the following: STATEMENT OF ASSETS, TRUST ACCOUNT, Mar. 31, 1961

Assets March 31, 1960 \$ 8,149.61 Assets March 31, 1961 \$10,966.95 Net Gain for year \$ 2,817.64

M/S Mumford, MacLean "That the Treasurer's report be accepted. Carried.

M/S Mumford MacPhail "That the Trustee's report be accepted.

In the Election of Officers for the ensuing year, Ian Walker was unanimously elected President. Charles MacKenzie, unanimously elected Vice-President.

The following members were nominated (those marked X elected) for the Board of Directors:

- R. MacVicar X S. Nellies
- G. Cameron W. McAdie X
- D. Murray X R. Young
- J. MacLeod X E. Esson
- A. Duncan X A. MacLean
- N. Nicholson G. MacPhail
- X N. Nich G. Allan X H. Mumford
- I. MacDougall X

Dr. Norman A. MacKenzie and The Honourable Frank M. Ross were nominated for Honourary President. The meeting agreed to invite Hon. Frank Ross first and his failing to accept to then invite Dr. MacKenzie.

The following is a list of members present at the Annual Meeting:

A. MacLean

I. Walker H. Mumford

R. MacVicar D. Murray J. MacLeod

A. McAdie I. MacDougall E. Esson

D. Urguhart R. Young A. Duncan

G. Cameron S. Nellies G. MacPhail

D. MacDougall A. MacLean

Adjournment: 10:00 p.m.

ANNUAL MEETING:

April 27th, 1961.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT:

I would like to review briefly the year's activities of the British Columbia Pipers' Association. In examining the report which I gave last year at this time, I note that our activities have not significantly varied from those of last season. I do not know whether this is good or bad; whether you would say we are in a rut, or have just a firmly established pattern.

This year we held our Ceilidh at the Scottish Auditorium in September, and as well as being entertained by the winners of the previous season's Bi-Monthly Competitions, we heard an interesting variety program. It was decided to hold this year's members banquet separate from the Ceilidh and in January at the Stanley Part Sports pavilion, a very successful evening was enjoyed by the members and ladies present. For the first time since the formation of our association life memberships were awarded. These were presented to Edmund Esson, Kenneth MacLeod, Roderick MacLeod and Malcolm Nicholson.

Bi-Monthlies have been held in October, December, February and April and the final one will be held in June. Since December, these competitions have been held at the Seaforth Armoury lecture room. The move, which seems to have been successful, was made largely for reasons of economy. The entries in the Bi-Monthlies have been gratifying in the Novice and Juvenile events, although the entries in the Junior and Amateur classes have been disappointingly small. The enthusiasm in the younger classes, however, has been extremely keen.

The White Heather Concerts held in October were a great success. The ticket sales were very good, and the standard of the three performances held at the Queen Elizabeth Theatre and the Vincent Massey High School was high indeed.

The 29th Annual Gathering held in March at the Seaforth Armoury proved to be quite successful with what might be considered as a record entry of approximately seventy-five solo competitors, 10 quartettes and 5 miniature pipe bands. The chief piping judge was Mr. George Duncan of Detroit, Michigan, who did a very fine job.

One piping evening was held in March, and in November a special exhibition of slides was given by Roderick MacRae. Finally, general meetings and meetings of the Board of Directors were held almost monthly, and it can be said that we had an active year.

ANNUAL MEETING: April 27th, 1961. PRESIDENT'S REPORT:

I would like to review briefly the year's activities of the British Columbia Pipers' Association. In examining the report which I gave last year at this time, I note that our activities have not significantly varied from those of last season. I do not know whether this is good or bad; whether you would say we are in a rut, or have just a firmly established pattern.

This year we held our Ceilidh at the Scottish Auditorium in September, and as well as being entertained by the winners of the previous season's Bi-Monthly Competitions, we heard an interesting variety program. It was decided to hold this year's members banquet separate from the Ceilidh and in January at the Stanley Part Sports pavilion, a very successful evening was enjoyed by the members and ladies present.

For the first time since the formation of our association life memberships were awarded. These were presented to Edmund Esson, Kenneth MacLeod, Roderick MacLeod and Malcolm Nicholson.

Bi-Monthlies have been held in October, December, February and April and the final one will be held in June. Since December, these competitions have been held at the Seaforth Armoury lecture room. The move, which seems to have been successful, was made largely for reasons of economy. The entries in the Bi-Monthlies have been gratifying in the Novice and Juvenile events, although the entries in the Junior

and Amateur classes have been disappointingly small. The enthusiasm in the younger classes, however, has been extremely keen.

The White Heather Concerts held in October were a great success. The ticket sales were very good, and the standard of the three performances held at the Queen Elizabeth Theatre and the Vincent Massey High School was high indeed.

The 29th Annual Gathering held in March at the Seaforth Armoury proved to be quite successful with what might be considered as a record entry of approximately seventy-five solo competitors, 10 quartettes and 5 miniature pipe bands. The chief piping judge was Mr. George Duncan of Detroit, Michigan, who did a very fine job.

One piping evening was held in March, and in November a special exhibition of slides was given by Roderick MacRae. Finally, general meetings and meetings of the Board of Directors were held almost monthly, and it can be said that we had an active year.

During the past year the "Newsletter" has steadily developed in scope and size and has recently emerged in a new form which I consider to be superior. I have a great deal of faith in the "Newsletter" and I feel that it has become a very useful and interesting voice for our organization in piping circles. It is my opinion that the "Newsletter" will eventually be developed into a journal which will be accepted along with the other regular piping publications. I would like to say at this time that if any of you are interested in assisting in the production of the "Newsletter" every month, let me know and you will be recruited immediately.

We are, as always, faced with the same old problem, that is, lack of general interest. Although attendance at the meetings seems to be slightly improved, it seems that it would take nothing less than the Treasurer or Trustees leaving for Mexico with the bank account to get a good turnout. I have sometimes though it would be rather interesting to announce that at the next meeting all of the assets of the Association would be divided among the members present at the meeting. We would probably get members out whom we did not know were still alive. Seriously though, I am concerned about this problem, but I am at least consoled by the realization that those who do attend are certainly enthusiastic. Our membership has increased by about ten during the past year, although I note that most of them are parents or associate members who, unfortunately, do not seem to attend very many meetings. I would especially urge the younger players to join our Association and become active in our affairs. I would like to see more bandsmen as members and I am of the opinion that we should have at least one active member from each local pipe band.

I have only a few suggestions for the Association for the future. I am of the opinion that we are wise in investing our assets for the eventual purchase of our own building, but I feel that the acquisition of the building is still several years away. I do not think that we should make such a step without careful thought and I would counsel you to consider this whole matter very carefully and would appreciate hearing your comments about it in the future.

Although the suggestion is made annually that we move our indoor meet to a place with better accoustics, the matter never gets past the suggestion stage. No one seems able to make a good alternative suggestion. I am of the opinion that we are extremely fortunate in having such excellent facilities as those of the Seaforth Armoury, and although the accoustics are less than perfect, in general the gatherings are successful. I feel that we would be foolish in changing our locale especially considering the hospitable and friendly reception which we receive with the Seaforths.

During the past year the "Newsletter" has steadily developed in scope and size and has recently emerged in a new form which I consider to be superior. I have a great deal of faith in the "Newsletter" and I feel that it has become a very useful and interesting voice for our organization in piping circles. It is my opinion that the "Newsletter" will eventually be developed into a journal which will be accepted along

with the other regular piping publications. I would like to say at this time that if any of you are interested in assisting in the production of the "Newsletter" every month, let me know and you will be recruited immediately.

We are, as always, faced with the same old problem, that is, lack of general interest. Although attendance at the meetings seems to be slightly improved, it seems that it would take nothing less than the Treasurer or Trustees leaving for Mexico with the bank account to get a good turnout. I have sometimes thought it would be rather interesting to announce that at the next meeting all of the assets of the Association would be divided among the members present at the meeting. We would probably

get members out whom we did not know were still alive. Seriously though, I am concerned about this problem, but I am at least consoled by the

realization that those who do attend are certainly enthusiastic. Our membership has increased by about ten during the past year, although I note that most of them are parents or associate members who, unfortunately,

do not seem to attend very many meetings. I would especially urge the younger players to join our Association and become active in our affairs. I would like to see more bandsmen as members and. I am of the opinion that we should have at least one active member from each local pipe band.

I have only a few suggestions for the Association for the future. I am of the opinion that we are wise in investing our assets for the eventual purchase of our own building, but I feel that the acquisition of the building is still several years away. I do not think that we should make such a step without careful thought and I would counsel you to consider this whole matter very carefully and would appreciate hearing yourcomments about it in the future.

Although the suggestion is made annually that we move our indoor meet to a place with better accoustics, the matter never gets past the suggestion stage. No one seems able to make a good alternative suggestion.

I am of the opinion that we are extremely fortunate in having such excellent facilities as those of the Seaforth Armoury, and although the acoustics are less than perfect, in general the gatherings are successful. I feel that we would be foolish in changing our locale especially considering the hospitable and friendly reception. Which we receive with the Seaforths.

I would like now to comment on a matter which caused considerable controversy this year, and that is the matter of our judge for the Annual Gathering. It had been originally decided to use local judges as an economy measure, but at a later date and when it was learned that we might be able to get assistance from the T.C.A., an outsider could be brought. The thought of getting this help of course dispelled any of the critics of bringing an outsider. However, I would like to state now that I feel it would be false economy to use local judges after having set such a high standard since 1952, when we first started to use judges from distant points. I feel that impartiality is absolutely essential in competitions such as ours, and although I do not wish to impute bias on the part of local judges, I feel that there would always be at least an excuse for criticism when they were used. I would therefore recommend that as long as we are in our present financial position we do everything in our power to use outside judges.

In closing, I would like to thank the Officers and Directors in the association for their assistance and loyal support during the past year. I would like especially to thank Lt. Col. Bell=Irving, Commanding Officers of the Seaforth Highlanders of Canada, for his kind hospitality and the hospitality of his regiment. I am confident that we will have an even better year next season, and we will be successful in promoting still further the cause of piping in British Columbia.

= C. I. Walker =

After the President's Report, reports were given by Wm. McAdie, the Treasurer, and Donald Urquhart, on behalf of the Trustees.

The next order of business was the election of officers, and the following persons were elected officers:

President Vice President Secretary Treasurer Directors C. I. Walker
Charles MacKenzie
Roderick MacVicar
William A. McAdie
George Allan
Albert Duncan
Edmund Esson
Ian MacDougall
John MacLeod
Georgina MacPhail
Donald Murray

I would like now to comment on a matter which caused considerable controversy this year, and that is the matter of our judge for the Annual Gathering. It had been originally decided to use local judges as an

economy measure, but at a later date and when it was learned that we might be able to get assistance from the T.C.A., an outsider could be brought. The thought of getting this help of course dispelled any of the critics of bringing an outsider. However, I would like to state now that I

feel it would be false economy to use local judges after having set such a high standard since 1952, when we first started to use judges from distant points. I feel that impartiality is absolutely essential in competitions such as ours, and although I do not wish to impute bias on the part of local judges, I feel that there would always be at least an excuse for criticism when they were used. I would therefore recommend that as long as we are in our present financial position we do everything in our power to use outside judges.

In closing, I would like to thank the Officers and Directors in the association for their assistance and loyal support during the past year. I would like especially to thank Lt. Col. Bell-Irving, Commanding Officer of the Seaforth Highlanders of Canada, for his kind hospitality and the hospitality of his regiment. I am confident that we will have an even better year next season, and we will be successful in promoting still further the cause of piping in British Columbia.

- C. I. Walker -

After the President's Report, reports were given by Wm. McAdie, the Treasurer, and Donald Urquhart, on behalf of the Trustees. The next order of business was the election of officers, and the following persons were elected officers:

President C. I. Walker
Vice President Charles MacKenzie
Secretary Roderick Mac Vicar
Treasurer William A. McAdie

Directors

George Allan Albert Duncan Edmund Esson Ian MacDougall John MacLeod Georgina MacPhail Donald Murray

An. Gen. Apr. 27/61

The Annual General Meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Thursday, April 27th at 8:15 p.m. the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General meeting were adopted as read.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meeting were read to keep the membership informed.

A letter was read from the St. Andrew's & Caledonian Society, requesting a list of Piobaireachd tunes selected for this year, also the list for 1962. The reason for the 1962 list being that it could be announced in this year's program.

The secretary was instructed to reply giving this years list, and to advise that the list for next year would be sent immediately after their selection at the next meeting of the Board of Directors.

The President gave a comprehensive report on the Association's activities during the past year. (This report is attached to the final page of the minutes.)

The Treasurer, Wm. McAdie gave the financial report for the year.

The following is a condensation of the financial statements:

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 1961

Receipts	\$5188.92
Expenditures	2667.85
Surplus for the year	\$2521.07
Cash in Bank, Apr. 1, 1960	\$907.92
Cash in Bank, Mar. 31, 1961	\$918.99

Balance Sheet As at March 31, 1961

Assets	\$12,467.82
Limbilities & Net Worth	\$12,467.82
Net Worth March 31,1961	812,467.82
Net Worth March 31, 1960	\$9,354.40
Net Increase	\$3, 113,42

Annual Gathering - 1961

Receipts	\$707.50
Expenditures	\$955.48
Deficit	\$247.98

Membership Dinner January 14, 1961

Receipts	\$267.20
Expenditures	\$248.99
Surplus	\$18.21

An. Gen. Apr. 27/61

The Annual General Meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury on Thursday, April 27th at 8:15 p.m. the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General meeting were adopted as read.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meeting were read to keep the membership informed.

A letter was read from the St. Andrew's & Caledonian Society, requesting a list of Piobaireachd tunes selected for this year, also the list for 1962. The reason for the 1962 list being that it could be announced in this year's program.

The secretary was instructed to reply giving this years list, and to advise that the list for next year would be sent immediately after their selection at the next meeting of the Board of Directors.

The President gave a comprehensive report on the Association's activities during the past year (This report is attached to the final page of the minutes.)

The Treasurer, McAdie gave the financial report for the year. The following is a condensation of the financial statements:

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 1961

Receipts	\$5188.92
Expenditures	\$2667.85
Surplus for the year	\$2521.07
Cash in Bank, Apr. 1, 1960	\$907.92
Cash in Bank, Mar. 31,1961	\$918.59

Balance Sheet As at March 31, 1961
Assets \$12,467.82
Liabilities & Net Worth \$12,467.82
Net Worth March 31, 1961 \$12,467.82
Net Worth March 31, 1960 \$ 9,354.40

Annual Gathering - 1961 Receipts \$707.50 Expenditures \$955.48 Deficit \$247.98

Membership Dinner January 14, 1961

Receipts \$267.20

Expenditures \$248.99 Surplus \$18.21 A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury immediately after the Annual General Meeting at 10:00p.m. the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The following members were nominated and elected to office:

Secretary

R. MacVicar

Treasurer

W. MoAdie

Trustee

D. Urquhart

Auditors

J. McHardy

A. Baillie

M/S Esson, Duncan "That the secretary and treasurer be given the same honourarium as last year, which was \$200 and \$100 respect Fully." Carried.

M/S MacPhail, MacDougall "That the dues of \$17.50 be paid to the Pacific International Highland Games Association. Carried.

There was a discussion regarding giving a donation to Men's Canteen, the Young Soldiers or the Cadet Pipe Band. It was felt by the members that it would probably be better to wait until the fall to make this donation. The matter was tabled until then to be dealt with.

M/S McAdie, Murray "That the plaid belonging to the Seaforth Pipe Band which went missing during the Indoor Meet, be replaced with a new one for the sum of \$20.00." Carried Al.

Adjournment: 10:30 p.m.

S. Walher,

B.of D. Apr. 27/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held in the Seaforth Armoury immediately after the Annual General Meeting at 10:00p.rn. the President, Ian Walker in t chair.

The following members were nominated and elected to office:

Secretary R, MacVicar Treasurer W. McAdie Trustee D. Urquhart

Auditors J. McHardy A. Baillie

M/S Esson, Duncan "That the secretary and treasurer be given the same honourarium as last year, which was \$200 and \$100 respectively." Carried.

M/S MacPhail, MacDougall "That the dues of \$17.50 be paid to the Pacific International Highland Games Association." Carried.

There was a discussion regarding giving a donation to Men's Canteen, the Young Soldiers or the Cadet Pipe Band It was felt by the members that it would probably be better to wait until the fall to make this donation. The matter was tabled until then to be dealt with.

M/S NeAdie, Murray "Tihat the plaid belonging to the Seaforth Pipe Band which went missing during the Indoor Meet, be replaced with a new one for the Sum of \$20.00." Carried.

Adjournment: 10:30 p.m.

11 1

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held on May 31, at 8:15 p.m. in the Seaforth Armoury. The President Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the previous Board meeting were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the B.C. Highland Dancing Assoc. regarding the return of the dancing platforms and rental fee.

The President reported that he had inspected the platforms with your secretary and Mr. Yandle of the B.C.H.D.A. and that they had received a bit of hard usage. It was agreed to have Herman's Floor Finishers resurface the platforms for the sum of \$30.00.

M/S MacPhail. MacDougall "That the rental bill of \$50.00 for the platforms be paid."

Carried.

The meeting agreed to spend \$20:00 for our usual add in the St. Andrew's & Caledonian Games Program.

The Honourable Frank M. Ross replied to our invitation, by accepting the position of Honorary President.

The secretary was asked to write Mrs. Maxwell, Mr. Ross's secretary for his proper titles.

The President r ported that the Kiwana's Pipe Band would be playing for us at the next Bi-monthly Competition. It was agreed to have soft drinks supplied for their refreshment.

The following list of piping judges were selected for the International Cames.

J. MacMillan

W. Lamont

I. Inkster G. Allan D. Murray

K. MacLeod

G. Cameron

The arumming judges suggested were:

Blakeley, Granam, Dewar and Shaw.

The list of Piobaireachd tunes selected for 1962 were:

The Earl of Seaforth MacKay's Banner Donald MacKenzie's Lament

In Praise of Morag Kiss of the King's Hand The Vaunting

There was a discussion of having a March, Strath. & Reel Competition included in next Year's Cames. The matter was tabled until the winter meetings to be dealt with.

Adjournment: 9:50 p.m.

C.S. Waller President

B. of D. May 31/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held on May 31, at 8:15 p.m. in the Seaforth Armoury. The President Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the previous Board meeting were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the B.C. Highland Dancing Assoc. regarding the return of the dancing platforms and rental fee. The President reported that he had inspected the platforms with your secretary and Mr. Yandle of the B.C.H.D.A. and that they had received a bit of hard usage It was agreed to have Herman's Floor Finishers

M/S MacPhail, MacDougall "That the rental bill of \$50.00 for the Platforms be paid."
Carried.

resurface the platforms for the sum of \$30.00.

The meeting agreed to spend \$20:00 for our usual ad in the St. Andrew's & Caledonian Games Program.

The Honourable Frank M. Ross replied to our invitation, by accepting the position of Honorary President.

The secretary was asked to write Mrs. Maxwell, Mr. Ross's secretary for his proper titles.

The President r ported that the Kiwanas Pipe Band would be playing for us at the next Bi-monthly Competition. It was agreed to have soft drinks supplied for their refreshment.

Tae foilowing list of piping judges were selected for the International Games.

J. MacMillan W. Lamont

I. Inkster K. MacLeod G. Allan

G. Cameron D. Murray

The drumming judges suggested were;

Blakely, Graham, Dewar and Shaw.

The list of Piobaireachd tunes selected for 1962 were:
The Earl of Seaforth
In Praise of Morag
MacKay's Banner
Kiss of the King's Hand
Donald MacKenzie's Lament
The Vaunting

There was a discussion of having a March, Strath. & Reel Competition included in next Year's Games. The matter was tabled until the winter meetings to be dealt with.

Adjournment: 9:50 p.m.



A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held on Friday, September 15th at 5:00 p.m. in the Seaforth Armoury, The President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board meeting were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the United Scottish Auditorium, requesting that we return our share in the Auditorium which was issued in an individual name, and that they would re-issue a new one in the name of the Association.

A letter was read from Douglas Forin of Campney, Owen and Murphey, advising of a recent amendment to the Societies Act, pertaining to the number of associate members not to exceed the number of active members.

The secretary was asked to reply to these comunications.

The following applicants were accepted into the membership:

John Low, 950 Falkland Rd., Victoria

John Arnold Stone, 3208 Laurel St., Vancouver.

There was a discussion regarding the combining the Amateur and Sr. Amateur classes into one class, due to the lack of competitors ineach of these classes. The matter being fully discussed the meeting decided to have these classes remain as they were for another year.

The meeting agreed to hold a Ceilidh at which the prizes for the Bi-monthly competitions would be awarded, and to have the usual varied program for entertainment.

M/S McAdie, MacVicar "That the bank account be transferred to the Denman and Robson Sts. branch of the Bank of Commerce."

Carried.

Adjournment: 9:20 p.m. '

President . Wallu

Members absent, Duncan, Esson, MacDougall

B. Of D. Sept 15/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held on Friday, September 15th at 8:00 p.m. in the Seaforth Armoury, The President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board meeting were adopted as read.

A letter was read from the United Scottish Auditorium, requesting that we return our share in the Auditorium which was issued in an individual name, and that they would re-issue a new one in the name of the Association.

A letter was read from Douglas Forin of Campney, Owen and Murphey, advising of a recent amendment to the Societies Act, pertaining to the number of associate members not to exceed the number of active members.

The secretary was asked to reply to these comunications.

The following applicants were accepted into the membership: Jonn Low, 950 Falkland Rd., Victoria John Arnold Stone, 3208 Laurel St., Vancouver.

There was a discussion regarding the combining the Amateur and Sr. Amateur classes into one class, due to the lack of competitors in each of these classes. The matter being fully discussed the meeting decided to have these classes remain as they were for an-other year.

The meeting agreed to hold a Ceilidh at which the prizes for the Bimonthly competitions would be awarded, and to have the usual varied program for entertainment.

M/S McAdie, MacVicar "That the bank account be transferred to the Denman and Robson Sts. branch of the Bank of Commerce." Carried.

Adjournment: 9:20 p.m.

Members absent, Duncan, Esson, MacDougall

Gen. Sept. 29/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, September 29, in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meeting were read to keep the membership informed.

The President welcomed Ken McIlvena, a new applicant for membership, to the meeting.

The President remarking on the cancelation of the June General meeting, which was canceled due to lack of attendance, urged the members present to try and get the other members interested and to attend the meetings. This matter was tabled until a later meeting to be dealt with further.

The President announced that the White Heather Show would be playing in New Westminster on October 5th, and in Vancouver on October 6th & 7th, in the Queen Elizabeth Theatre. He said at the present time, that the tickets sales were down from last year and urged the membership to give their support.

M/S J. MacLeod, H. Mumford "That Neil Kirk and Kenneth McKellar be elected to Honourary Membership in the Association."

Carried.

There was a discussion regarding the lack of competitions in the Open classes during the Summer Games. There being no solution to this problem being suggested at the present, the President suggested that the members keep this discussion in mind and if anyone came up with something constructive, to bring it forward. The matter was tabled until a later meeting.

M/S Mumford, A. MacAulay "That Mr. Charles MacKenzie be made a Life Member, in recognition of his years of attendance and service to the Association."

Carried.

There was a lenghthy discussion regarding the merits of inviting an Old Country piper over to judge at the Annual Gathering, versus the practice of the past few years, that of using a prominent piper in this country. It was felt by some that the Old Country judge created a stimulant to piping. Others felt that this was not the case and did not warrant the additional expense.

Angus MacAulay announced that P/M John MacDonald of the Glasgow Police was intending to come over this summer and that he might be persauded to come earlier. Angus consented to write for further information and to report back at a later meeting his results in this respect.

Adjournment: 9:20 p.m.

Gen. Sept. 29/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, September 29, in the Seaforth Armoury, at \$:00 p.m. the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board of Directors meeting were read to keep the membership informed.

The President welcomed Ken McIlvena, a new applicant for membership, to the meeting.

The President remarking on the cancelation of the June General meeting, which was canceled due to lack of attendance, urged the members present to try and get the other members interested and to attend

the meetings. This matter was tabled until a later meeting to be dealt with further.

The President announced that the White Heather Show would be playing in New Westminster on October 5th, and in Vancouver on October 6th & 7th, in the Queen Elizabeth Theatre. He said at the present time, that the tickets sales were down from last year and urged the member-ship to give their support.

M/S J. MacLeod, H. Mumford "That Neil Kirk and Kenneth McKellar be elected to Honourary Membership in the Association." Carried.

There was a discussion regarding the lack of competitions in the Open classes during the Summer Games. There being no solution to this problem being suggested at the present, the President suggested that the members keep this discussion in mind and if anyone came up with something constructive, to bring it forward. The matter was tabled until a later meeting.

M/S Mumf ord, A. MacAulay "That Mr. Cnarles MacKenzie be made a Life Member, in recognition of his years of attendance and service to the Association."

Carried.

There was a lenghthy discussion regarding the merits of inviting an Old Country piper over to judge at the Annual Gathering, versus the practice of the past few years, that of using a prominent piper in this country. It was felt by some that the Old Country judge created a stimulant to piping. Others felt that this was not the case and did not warrant the additional expense.

Angus MacAulay announced that P/M John MacDonald of the Glasgow Police was intending to come over this summer and that he might be persauded to come earlier. Angus consented to write for further information and to report back at a later meeting his results in this respect. Adjournment: 9:20 p.m.

Reg. Oct. 20/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, October 20th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:15 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General meeting were adopted as read.

The President reporting on the White Heather Concert said, that it was practically a sellout at both New Westminster and Vancouver, and that that we would probably make as much as last year. He said that Neil Kirk and Kenneth McKellar were presented with their Honourary Memberships and that they were very pleased in being honoured in this way.

A letter was received from the C.O. of the Seaforths confirming the following dates for the Bi-monthly Competitions:

27 Oct 61

8 Dec 61

27 Apr 62

10 Oct 61

9 Feb 62

8 Jun 62

Also that the Armoury would be available for the Annual Gathering on Saturday, March 23rd, 1962.

The President announced that there would be a Composition Contest for original bagpipe tunes. The rules of the Contest were published in the Ocober issue of the Newsletter. He said that if the Contest were successful, it was hoped that it would become an annual event.

The meeting agreed to spend the same amount for prizes for the Bimonthly Competition as they did last year.

John MacLeod consented to look into the availability of the Renfrew Comunity Hall for the next Bi-monthly Competition. In the event of not locating a suitable hall, the Competition to be cancelled until a later date.

Adjournment: 9:00p.m.



Reg. Oct. 20/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, October 20th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:15 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General meeting were adopted as read.

The President reporting on the White Heather Concert said, that it was practically a sellout at both hew Westminster and Vancouver, and that that we would probably make as much as last year. He said that Neil Kirk and Kenneth McKellar were presented with their Honourary Memberships and that they were very pleased in being honoured in this way.

A letter was received from the C.O. of the Seaforths confirming the following dates for the Bi-monthly Competitions:

27 Oct 61 8 Dec 61 27 Apr 62

10 Oct 61 5 Feb 62 8 Jun 62

Also that the Armoury would be available for the Annual Gathering on Saturday, March 23rd, 1962.

The President announced that there would be a Composition Contest for original bagpipe tunes. The rules of the Contest were published in the October issue of the Newsletter. He said that if the Contest were successful, it was hoped that it would become an annual event. The meeting agreed to spend the same amount for prizes for the Bimonthly Competition as they did last year.

John MacLeod consented to look into the availability of the Renfrew Community Hall for the next Bi-monthly Competition. In the event of not locating a suitable hall, the Competition to be cancelled until a later date.

Adjournment: 9:00p.m.

President

1120

Reg. Nov. 24/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, November 24th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General Meeting were adopted as read.

The President reporting on the White Heather show said, that our share this year was \$3500.00, this amount being slightly less than last year.

M/S Mumford, Binnie "That the sum of \$2500.00 be turned over to the Trustees for investment." Carried.

There was a lenthy discussion regarding the inviting of Old Country judges for the Meet, versus the use of Canadian or American judges. After a full discussion of this question, it was decided to retain Canadian or American judges.

M/S Allan, Nellies "That John Wilson, of Toronto be invited to judge at the 1962 Indoor Meet."

Carried.

M/S Allan, Binnie "That MacGregor, the caretaker of the Armoury, be paid \$5.00 for his services at the Ceilidh."

Carried.

The President announced that he had received some tapes from Donald Sutherland, Oregon, and that they would be played at the next meeting.

M/S Allan, MacKenzie "That \$50.00 be donated to the Seaforth's fund. Carried.

Tom Binnie agreed to look into the possibility of using a type of sisal carpeting instead of using a platform at the Indoor Meet

Reg. Nov. 24/61

A General meeting of the Association was held on Friday, November 24th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General Meeting were adopted as read.

The President reporting on the White Heather show said, that our share this year was \$3500.00, this amount being slightly less than last year.

M/S Mumford, Binnie "That the sum of \$2500.00 be turned over to the Trustees for investment."

Carried.

There was a lenthy discussion regarding the inviting of Old Country judges for the Meet, versus the use of Canadian or American judges. After a full discussion of this question, it was decided to retain Canadian or American judges.

M/S Allan, Nellies "That John Wilson, of Toronto be invited to judge at the 1962 Indoor Meet."

Carried.

M/S Allan, Binnie "That MacGregor, the caretaker of the Armoury, be paid \$5.00 for nis services at the Ceilidh." Carried.

The President announced that he had received some tapes from Donald Sutherland, Oregon, and that they would be played at the next meeting.

M/S Allan, MacKenzie "That \$50.00 be donated to the Seaforth's fund. Carried.

Tom Binnie agreed to look into the possibility of using a type of sisal carpeting instead of using a platform at the Indoor Meet over-

and to report back at the next meeting.

M/S MUmford, Binnie "That flowers and a card be sent to our Hon. President, Frank Ross, who was ill in the hospital." Carried.

Adjournment: 9:30 p.m.

President President

A Board of Directors meeting was held immediately after the General meeting, in order to deal with the following applications for membership:

Ken McIlvena, 2641 Ward Ave.

Archie MacKay, 1364 W. 10th Ave.

M/S Allan, MacKenzie "That these applicants be accepted as members." Carried

Adjournment: 9:34 p.m.

and to report back at the next meeting.

M/S Mumford, Binnie "That flowers and a card be sent to our Hon. President, Frank Ross, who was ill in the hospital."
Carried.

Adjournment: 9:30 p.m.

President

A Board of Directors meeting was held immediately after the General meeting, in order to deal with the following applications for membership ${\bf membership}$

Ken McIlvena, 2641 Ward Ave. Archie MacKay, 1364 W. 10th Ave. M/S Allan, MacKenzie "That these applicants be accepted as members." Carried

Adjournment: 9:34 p.m.

Pregident

B. of D. Nov. 30/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held on Thursday, November 30th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board meeting were adopted as read.

The forthcoming Indoor Meet was discussed, the meeting deciding to run off eliminations, if necessary, the same as last year.

The meeting authorized the secretary to contact the Honourary President. Mr. Ross's secretary regarding the sending of flowers to Mr. Ross who was ill and in Hospital.

Georgina MacPhail reported that she had secured the Stanley Park Sports Pavilion for the Annual Banquet. Several menues were presented with various prices, the meeting deciding on having roast beef.

The secretary was instructd to invite the Honourary Officers, also Messrs. Carlson, MacLaren & MacLeod, to the Annual Banquet.

The President read a letter which he had received from Seumas MacNeil, criticizing him for publishing, "The Fair Maid of Barra" in a previous issue of the Newsletter, without his consent.

The President read to the members an appropriate reply to this letter.

The secretary reported that he had been approached by John Morrison, who had formed a new dance orchestra, and was seeking a sponcer to hold monthly dances. After discussion of this matter, it was; M/S MacPhail, Esson "That we decline this offer with thanks." Carried.

There was a discussion regarding the improving of the Open Piping Class, but no satisfactory solution to improving this class was arrived at.

Adjournment: 9:20 p.m.

B. of D. Nov.. 30/61

A Board of Directors meeting of the Association was held on Thursday, November 30th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last Board meeting were adopted as read.

The forthcoming Indoor Meet was discussed, the meeting deciding to run off eliminations, if necessary, the same as last year.

The meeting authorized the secretary to contact the Honourary President, Mr. Ross's secretary regarding the sending of flowers to Mr. Ross who was ill and in Hospital.

Georgina MacPhail reported that she had secured the Stanley Park Sports Pavilion for the Annual Banquet. Several menues were presented with various prices, the meeting deciding on having roast beef. The secretary was instructed to invite the Honourary Officers, also Messrs. Carlson, MacLaren & MacLeod, to the Annual Banquet.

The President read a letter which he had received from Seumas MacNeil, criticizing him for publishing, "The Fair Maid of Barra" in a previous issue of the Newsletter, without his consent.

The President read to the members an appropriate reply to this letter.

The secretary reported that he had been approached by John Morrison, who had formed a new dance orchestra, and was seeking a sponsor to hold monthly dances. After discussion of this matter, it was; M/S MacPnail, Esson "That we decline this offer with thanks." Carried.

There was a discussion regarding tho improving of the Open Piping Class, but no satisfactory solution to improving this class was arrived at.

Adjournment: 9:20 p.m.

Reg. Dec. 15/61

A General Meeting of the Association was held on Friday, December 15th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General Meeting were adopted as read.

The President reported that he had written John Wilson of Toronto, inviting him to judge at the Indoor Meet. He received a reply from Wilson
saying that he was pleased to accept this invitation.

A letter was read from Mrs. Frank Ross, thanking the Association for sending the books to Mr. Ross who was still in hospital.

A letter was read from the United Scottish Auditorium Ltd., regarding their annual flight to Scotland. The President said that he would publish the particulars of this flight in the next issue of the Newsletter.

The President reported that the arrangements for the Annual Banquet were well under way and that everything was progressing favourably.

The President read a letter from Seumas MacNeill regarding the publishing of the "Fair Maid of Barra" in the Newsletter. The President also read an appropriate reply tothis letter and with the consent of the membership was sending it to MacNeill.

Adjournment 8:25 p.m.

The meeting adjourned early in order to listen to some tape recordings which were sent by Donald Sutherland, Oregon.

President all.

Reg. Dec. 15/61

A General Meeting of the Association was held on Friday, December 15th in the Seaforth Armoury, at 8:00 p.m., the President, Ian Walker in the chair.

The minutes of the last General Meeting were adopted as read.

The President reported that he had written John Wilson of Toronto, invit-ing him to judge at the Indoor Meet. He received a reply from Wilson saying that he was pleased to accept this invitation.

A letter was read from Mrs. Frank Ross, thanking the Association for sending the books to Mr. Ross who was still in hospital.

A letter was read from the United Scottish Auditorium Ltd., regarding their annual flight to Scotland. The President said that he would publish the particulars of this flight in the next issue of the Newsletter.

The President reported that the arrangements for the Annual Banquet were well under way and that everything was progressing favourably.

The President read a letter from Seumas MacNeill regarding the publishing of the "Fair Maid of Barra" in the Newsletter. The President also read an appropriate reply to this letter and with the consent of the member-ship was sending it to MacNeill.

Adjournment 8:25 p.m.

The meeting adjourned early in order to listen to some tape recordings which were sent by Donald Sutherland, Oregon.